
From the sermon on 5 February 2023, 3rd Sunday before 
Easter.  

From Sunday’s Readings (shortened): Isaiah 58: 1-9a  

Day after day [my people] seek me … as if they practised 
righteousness, and did not forsake the ordinance of their God: 
… ‘Why do we fast, but you do not see? Why do we humble 
ourselves, but you do not notice?’ …  But such fasting as you do 
today will not make your voice heard on high. Is this the fast 
that I choose? … to bow down the head… and to lie in sackcloth 
and ashes? Will you call this a ‘fast’ … acceptable to the LORD?  

Is not this the fast that I choose: to loose the bonds of 
injustice, to undo the thongs of the yoke, to let the oppressed 
go free, and to break every yoke?  Is it not to share your bread 
with the hungry, and bring the homeless poor into your house; 
when you see the naked, to cover them? … Then your light 
shall break forth like the dawn … Then when you call, 
the LORD will answer: Here I am.  

Matthew 5: 13-20 (shortened) 

Jesus said: ‘You are the salt of the earth; but if salt has lost its 
taste, how can its saltiness be restored? It is no longer good for 
anything, but is thrown out and trampled under foot. You are 
the light of the world. A city built on a hill cannot be hidden. No 
one after lighting a lamp puts it under the bushel basket, but 
on the lampstand, and it gives light to all in the house. In the 
same way, let your light shine before others, so that they may 
see your good works and give glory to your Father in heaven. 
…  

 

  



+ In the Name of the Holy Trinity: Father, Son, and Holy 
Spirit: Amen. … let your light shine before others, so that they 
may see your good works and give glory to your Father in 
heaven  

Throughout this year, our Gospel Readings are mainly taken 
from the Gospel according to Matthew. One of the helpful 
things to understand about Matthew is that he doesn’t tell the 
story of Jesus simply in chronological order.  

His Gospel does begin with the story of Jesus’ birth, and it 
closes with the story of Holy Week and the Resurrection: these 
sort of ‘book-end’ the rest of the Gospel, where Matthew 
groups his materials into a series of 5 mega-chapters, each of 
which begins with narrative – this is what happened next – 
often several episodes where Jesus heals somebody – followed 
by teaching:  and this is what Jesus said. Each of these mega-
chapters ends with the formula: And when Jesus finished these 
sayings, …  

By far the best-known of these ‘teaching collections’ is the 
Sermon on the Mount, which runs through chapters 5 to 7. And 
that’s where our Reading today comes from. We shouldn’t 
assume that Jesus actually delivered the whole of the Sermon 
on the Mount on one occasion; rather, this is how Matthew has 
chosen to organize and highlight his reporting of some of 
Jesus’ most important teachings and sayings.  

In today’s Reading, which comes quite early in the Sermon, 
Matthew gathers together a number of Jesus’ parables — 
those mini-stories which Jesus uses to capture an important 
teaching, sometimes no more than a single scene: A city built 
on a hill cannot be hidden. Or: No one lights a lamp and then 
hides it under a bushel basket.  



Sometimes, with the longer parables, his audience, and even 
his disciples, are strangely slow to understand what Jesus is 
getting at – which may be surprising to us, not least because 
we’ve heard these stories, and their explanations, many times 
before. But the parables in today’s Gospel are, surely, very 
straightforward and easy to understand:  

You are the salt of the earth.  
You are the light of the world.  
A city built on a hill cannot be hidden.  

But what does it really mean, then, to talk about being a city 
built on a hill? Or lighting a lamp to give light to all in the 
house? We’re given a pretty good answer in our first Reading 
today, from Isaiah, where the prophet attacks those who 
imagine that formal religious observance – in this case, fasting 
–will make them ‘righteous’. God, proclaims Isaiah, is looking 
for a very different kind of religious practice: Isn’t this the 
’fasting’ that I choose: to release the bonds of injustice, to undo 
the thongs of the yoke, to let the oppressed go free, and to break 
every yoke? Isn’t it to share your bread with the hungry, and 
bring the homeless poor into your house; when you see the 
naked, to cover them, and not to hide yourself from your own 
kin?  Then your light shall break forth like the dawn …  

From time to time, when a religious leader speaks out about 
some controversial issue in the news, we hear objections. The 
Archbishop [or Pope, or Chief Rabbi, or Chief Imam, or 
whatever] shouldn’t interfere in politics – religious leaders 
should stick to religious matters … as though somehow politics 
and religion were completely separate from each other. But 
look again at Jesus’ parables, and at Isaiah’s words: these are 
profoundly political. This is the politics of solidarity: of our 
Christian duty to care for those in need of care.   



These things aren’t party-political, or nation-political, except 
insofar as a political party or a government pursues policies 
which impact on human and civil rights, or on civic and human 
responsibility.  

I don’t know how many of you are Finnish citizens; but even if 
you're not, you are probably aware that we’ve got elections for 
the Eduskunta coming up, and the parties are busy drafting 
the policies that they will push for. None of our parties has a 
monopoly on good or on bad policies, but one of the ways for 
Christians to evaluate them is to ask: how do they relate to the 
politics of solidarity? How do they relate to our understanding 
of the words of Isaiah, and the words of Jesus?  

In the Gospels, Jesus doesn’t dismiss formal religion, – he 
attends Synagogue on the Sabbath; he worships in the Temple 
– but where formal religion gets in the way of caring for those 
who are in need, those who need some kind of healing, then 
solidarity wins. Isaiah’s priorities win: to release the bonds of 
injustice, to set the oppressed free, to share your bread with the 
hungry, to house the homeless poor, to cover the naked  

And if we maintain those priorities, says Isaiah, Then your light 
shall break forth like the dawn … Then, when you cry for help, 
the LORD will say: Here I am.  

So: let your light shine before others, so that they may see your 
good works and give glory to your Father in heaven.   

By Keith Battarbee 


